AGM Meeting of UWSA Day Care
April 3, 2024 – 5:45 p.m. 

In Attendance: 
Justin Friesen- Vice-Chair of the Management Committee, parent

Dennis Ng- Treasure of the Management Committee, parent

Ioulia Berdnikova- UWSA Daycare Director

Yeojin Lee- Staff

Annie Laser- Management Committee Member, parent

Sarah Reilly- parent

Sandesh Fernandez- Parent

Tiffany Richards- Parent

Peter Miller- Parent

Phil Pries- Parent

Joshua Hofmeister- Management Committee Member, Parent

Tweety You- Parent

Donald Tang- Management Committee Member, parent

Robyn Liddle- Management Committee Member, parent

Anton Slepenko- Parent

Agnes Adeeko- Parent

Marcela Castro- Parent

Breno Martins- Parent

Evelynne Martins- Parent

Ayo Olaniyan- Parent

Stephanie Parsons- Parent

Adam Parsons- Parent

Yohan Walimuni- Parent

Chris Sones- Parent

Erin Braun-Janzen- Parent

Bronwyn Dobchuk-Land- Parent

Owen Toews- Parent

Puola Munoz- Parent

Melba Estupiaon- Grandmother

Sheri-Lynn Skwarchuk- Developmental Studies Director at University of Winnipeg

Thiago Nunes- Parent

Michele Nunes- Parent

Vanessa Ahing- Management Committee Member, parent

Vanessa Wiedeman - Management Committee Member, parent

Aron Piamsalee- Parent

Josh Wiens- Parent

Mariana Rodriguez-Valencia- Parent

Magdi Bogos- Staff

Rhoda Jamandre- Staff

Dorcas Ajayi- Parent

Jordan Kovacs- Parent

Lindsay Duthoit- Parent

Erin Leathers- Staff

Susan Goldstein- Staff

Angela Porras- Parent

Ted Turner- UWSA, Special Project Manager

Jonathan Henderson- Parent

Brandon Deamel- Management Committee Member, parent

Courtney Bell-Minaker- Parent
1.0   Call Meeting to Order and Quorum Count
Call meeting to order and quorum count met. Justin chaired the meeting in the absence of the Chair. The meeting was called to order at 5:45 pm. Quorum counted and met.

2.0  Land Acknowledgement
Land acknowledgement read by Vanessa Wiedeman

3.0   Introduction of the Management Committee Members 
4.0   Outline Rules of the Meeting

Presented by Justin Friesen

5.0   Agenda and Minutes approval

5.1 Approval of Agenda for April 3, 2024. Approved by Brandon and seconded by Donald.   
5.2 Reading and Approval of Minutes from March 15, 2023 AGM, , approved by Annie and seconded by Robyn. Adopted by consensus.

6.0  MC Chairs remarks, prepared by Kim, read by Justin
It is my privilege to be a part of our management committee and to continue to find opportunities to help our children thrive away from home. As an educator and a student again myself, I understand the role this daycare has played and continue to play in my family's life. It is a pivot point in which families find a home away from home. A place where our children are loved and cared for and put first. The people who work here are more than employees, they are extensions of our family that truly care about their roles in the lives of our children. I wish I could be there to discuss so many of the amazing things happening in our daycare, but I know Ioulia, the management committee and your own experiences here are a testament to all of the opportunities and growth happening here everyday that. Looking ahead, I encourage fellow Univeristy students to ask more questions about what is happening with our daycare and the ways the UWSA is supporting some of the youngest members of our community.  With that, I wish you a wonderful evening.,
Yoir Daycare Chair,
Kim Paz

Justin’s remarks

On behalf of your Parent Management Committee, welcome to the UWSA Daycare’s annual general meeting. My name is Justin Friesen, I’m a member of the management committee and standing in for Kim Paz, who would normally make remarks as our committee chair.

Our daycare continues to model of quality childcare in this city and even in our country. The programming is outstanding, as we continue to offer enrichment activities such as yoga, zoomba, and music. In recent years we have even been fortunate to offer some Speech Language Pathology services via our Yoga Instructor Kathy – a service that for many families would come after long waits and with significant costs, if they were forced to look elsewhere. 

Our daycare is excellent because it staff is excellent. In Manitoba a licensed childcare centre requires 2/3rds of its staff to be trained early childhood educators. We’ve always had a higher ratio than that. Last month our staff reached… 90%. There’s an incredible staff commitment here to lifelong learning and providing innovative and caring childcare.

Our leadership team is also the best in the city. Ioulia our director works tirelessly to keep the ship afloat while also securing grants and other funding that allow us to offer programming and facilities that would not be possible without her efforts. I’ll talk more about those achivements in a second. She’s supported by our incredible supervisors, Magdi and Jin, and our newly created positions of team leaders Arleen an Julianna.

Achievements this year include notable improvements to our physical spaces. A new sensory room was made possible through a Diversity & Inclusion grant from the federal government, and by Ioulia’s and other’s efforts. Other grants also allowed us to purchase new equipment throughout the building – maybe the most visible being the floor stickers you’ve seen in the hallways. (I love them but my kid sometimes insists that I follow them too, so they do increase our commute time!)

But a major milestone this past year was breaking ground on a new greenspace—work that will finish up as soon as spring thaw allows. We will soon see a rejuvenated space for our children, which used an indigenous and community-led design process. This this was major work on Ioulia’s part – working with architects, community members who gave input into the design, and university facilities. This was all made possible by a grant of almost half a million dollars from the federal government, and about $200k from the daycare’s reserve funds and $80 K from the quality enhanced grant (province of Manitiba).

Another milestone was the celebration of the daycare’s 50th anniversary, a party that took place at the duckworth centre and allowed past and present parents, children, and staff to meet each other and celebrate incredible history of the daycare and its continued contribution to the university community.

I said that our daycare is a model for childcare across the country and literally I meant that – a national example. The federal government grant we received, via the Early Learning and Childcare Innovation Program, was one of only sixteen awarded nationwide, to child care centres that engage in cutting-edge practices that support the changing nature of early learning and childcare. We’re in a special group. As well, in January we were visited by Karen Hall, an Assistant Deputy Minister from the Federal Government, whose portfolio includes the ELCC system. She wanted to hear from our daycare about the rollout of $10/day daycare and how it’s gone.

The rollout of $10/day daycare would of course be another milestone of the past year – increasing the affordability of childcare spaces for many people in the university committee. Of course, this has also increased demand for spaces – our waitlist has grown significantly over past months, and now sits at over 500 people. The next challenge will be increasing capacity. On that note, in 2022 the daycare had actually secured funding from the province for an expansion of our building’s footprint. UWSA invested $35,000 towards design documents for proposed second expansion. Although an announcement was slated for 2023, our landlord the university has put a potential expansion on hold while they conduct a comprehensive space review on campus. We’re waiting to hear whether we can go ahead.

This leads into some of the challenges we’ve experienced as a management committee this year, which relate to governance and management issues. Our daycare has a relatively unusual governance structure. Usually, daycares are non-profits. Our daycare is not – we are a department of a larger non-profit, the University of Winnipeg student association. Frankly, from the perspective of the management committee, this has been an increasing challenge over recent years. Beginning several years ago, the UWSA embarked on a process of centralization – moving responsibilities that were previously done within this building – such as auditing, payroll, budgeting, and expenses – over to the UWSA main offices. From our perspective this has made it difficult to fulfil our oversight and planning responsibilities as a committee. For example, in the last year we have often been months behind in receiving financial statements. You’ll hear shortly that we’re now three years without an audited financial statement. A situation that has reached what I’d call an emergency level because last month we were noted as not in compliance with our licensing. This has the potential to affect whether we receive operating funds from the province. As a management committee we have not fully known how to deal with this because ultimately responsibility for the centre lies with the UWSA and so, as many of us are parents but not voting students, we don’t have many levers to pull. 

One avenue for change may have started earlier this year. I think in part in response to these issues we’re having, the UWSA hired a consultant to talk to stakeholders and write a report regarding the governance structure of the daycare – which would include possibilities such as staying with the UWSA, trying to get the university itself to take us over, or becoming an independent non-profit. This is a question mark right now, and we expect the results of this report basically any day now.

But let me be clear – these challenges are related to management and finance. They are important for accountability and for meeting provincial regulations, but the programing, the care, remain second to none here. we have an incredible staff team, your kids are in great hands, and as your management committee are honored to help continue the legacy of this daycare for another 50 years.

7.0   Directors Report
Presented by Ioulia Berdnikova, accepted for information.
                                                                        Director’s report

I would like to take this opportunity to extend a thank you to all the parents and the staff for taking time out of your busy schedules to attend tonight’s AGM meeting.

The University of Winnipeg Students Association (UWSA) Day Care Centre is a 144 space preschool/infant toddler child care center which is provincially licensed and not for profit.  

We provide high quality inclusive child care for 32 infant/toddlers and 112 pre-school children in Downtown Winnipeg since January 1, 1974. Our mandate is to provide service to the University of Winnipeg students, faculty/staff and to the community members (50% students; 25% faculty and staff; and 25% community members). 

In January 2024 we celebrated 50 years anniversary. We had a big party in the RecPlex with many special guests and fun activities.

We offer full-time and part time pre-school childcare to meet the needs of the families.

In our center we employ 35 full-time staff and 2 part-time staff. 92 % of our front-line staff are ECE II and ECE III. They have at least 2 or more years of post-secondary education related to childcare and child development.

 I want to announce the staff who celebrated anniversary with the center during past year:

Julianna 5 years

Yanfen 10 years

Falilat 15 years

UWSA and Daycare’s Management committee strongly support education and professional development of our staff. Our staff are taking many workshops and training sessions to improve quality of child care in the center. Our goal is that each staff member will have a minimum of 24 hours of professional development every year. For the past 2 years we committed to take workshops related to indigenous education and we successfully completed it. We covered topics: history of indigenous people, traditional stories about Canada and Manitoba, treaties, seven sacred teachings, medicine wheel and different celebrations.

Over the last year we offered a practicum placement for many students. We work closely with RRC, MITT, Louis Riel School Division and recently we have a student from Robertson college. 

Since the pandemic, we build very close relationship with Developmental studies program from University of Winnipeg. We accepted students on practicum, as well as, provide place for completing assignments and research. 

4 of our current staff enrolled in the Developmental Studies program at the UofW.

Program

We are implementing emergent curriculum in our program. You can see the reflection of it on the boards just outside of the rooms and on the HiMama reports. Please, feel free to approach the staff in the room for more details. 

We still continue to offer, once per week, a music and yoga program for all our children.

We committed to run Indigenous education program for all pre-school children. 

We celebrated many holidays over the past year. Our staff are always looking for possibilities to enrich celebrations by inviting special guests into the program such as Ti-Bert the Voyageur, Ryan Price, African drummers and Tubuki Daike. Also, we always utilize our staff’s and parent’s special talents and knowledge.

The center celebrated National Indigenous Day on June 21. It was a high energy, educational event. We had so many activities planned that we had to spread them for the whole week. Children and staff talk about it for many days after. 

We had many special events around Truth and Reconciliation day. 

Recently, we celebrated Elderbeary Day (Grandparent day). It was very nice to meet many grandparents in our center.

I also want to mention a few activities that have become a tradition in our center. We had a Family Fun day, Mother’s and Father’s days celebrations, Winter gathering and  special summer program filled with field trips and special visitors.

During the last financial year our children went on many small field trips and we welcomed many special guests in the program. We always are looking for new ideas and volunteers for the field trips. 

Green Space

Most of the work is done. Green space will be closed after the May long weekend to install climbing equipment, mud kitchens, spinning wheels, musical chimes.

We will plan to have an official opening ceremony in mid-August.

Fundraising

Based on parent’s requests, Management Committee agreed to cut down fundraising events to only Friday’s Fundraising Lunches. It can be changed any time based on needs of the center and interest from the families.

At the end of this report, I want to say that all of these achievements would not be  possible without parental support and involvement in our program. We appreciate your time and commitment to our program here at UWSA Day Care.

8.0  Finance Update
Finance updated, given by Dennis. Dennis reported that no financial update will be made as the management committee does not currently hold the current financial reports- they are currently being held at the UWSA. A provisional license will be issued as there will be an infraction against the UWSA Day Care for not having completed the annual audit. 

9.0   Elections
New Management committee members:

1. Kim Bhathal (Parent)                                          

2. Justin Friesen (Parent)                                     

3. Robyn Liddle (Parent)                                      

4. Annie Laser (Parent)                                        

5. Nadine Vroom (Parent)                                   

6. Cindy Doyle (Parent)                                                                                                         
7. Vanessa Wiedeman (Parent)                  
8. Tang Donald (Parent)                                      

9. Erin Panchuk (Parent)                                                                                          

10. Brandon Deamel (Parent)                          
11. Chelsea Drane (Parent)                  

12. Joshua Hofmeister (Parent)                            

13. Sarah Reilly (Parent)                                       

14. Sheri-Lynn Skwarchuk (Community Member)                                       

15. Marcela Castro (Parent)                                                               

Elections, addition of Peter Miller and Stephanie Parons.
10.0 New Business
A question regarding the solar eclipse was raised and how the UWSA Day Care was responding to the recommendations. Ioulia announced that the blinds would be closed and the children would be staying inside during peek times.
11.0 Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 6:50 pm.
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